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Conference briefings

Information is power*

ROSALINDRAMSAY,Registrar in Psychiatry, The Middlesex Hospital, London W l N 8AA

Will computers take over from clinicians in assessing
psychiatric patients? With the advent of cheap micro
computers in the 1960s such fantasies started to
become reality as researchers invented the first self-
administered computerised psychiatric assessments.
These instruments had obvious advantages: they
were surprisingly acceptable to subjects, required
little supervision and proved easier to use than
expected. In particular, they achieved a significantly
higher degree of standardisation, eliminating the
need for 'clinical judgement' in making a diagnosis.

However, although initial optimism was high, claims
that, for example, 'a computer can diagnose schizo
phrenia in five minutes' remain unsupported. It now

seems that while they may be valid instruments to
facilitate obtaining information in research, as Dr
Glynn Lewis suggested, their usefulness in clinical
practice will need further careful evaluation.

Interviewing a psychiatric patient involves more
than simply the gathering of information; it is the start
of therapy, an interaction between two people which
should be as meaningful for the person answering the
questions as the questioner. On the other hand, use of
a computer to gather basic data may allow doctors to
spend time with patients in a more constructive way
and so assist the psychotherapeutic process.

*Ajoint meeting of the Section of Psychiatry and Computers

in Psychiatry Group. Royal College of Psychiatrists, held at
the Royal Society of Medicine, London, on 8 January 1991.

Medical audit-that is the systematic critical
analysis of the quality of medical care, including the
procedures, use of resources and the resulting out
come and quality of life for the patient - presents
particular problems for psychiatrists. This task can,
however, be greatly simplified if clinicians arc able
to exploit technical advances in collecting and
analysing data. The Community Mental Health
Resource Centre in Baling run by Dr Mike Morgan
has harnessed the new technology to its advantage in
developing systems of audit over the last six years.
Debate continues though since good outcome indi
cators are only slowly emerging as clinicians are
still asking, for example, 'What is an outcome?'
'Who is the observer?' and 'Can the indicators be
generalised?'. According to Dr Carl Littlejohns, the

problem of outcome analysis is closely allied to the
concept of the information system: both require data
collection and storage, the conversion of data into
information and its presentation, and finally, action.

Professor John Wing too encouraged his audience
to make use of technical advances in order to evalu
ate and so improve services. He hoped the College
would consider underpinning new systems of audit
piloted in different regions and perhaps offer training
in their use. For members of the audience keen to
have some hands-on experience there were plenty of
opportunities to try out computer systems currently
being developed for clinical use and which were on
demonstration at the meeting.
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Report on the Scottish trainees' day, 7 September 1990

ALISONHAGGITH,Registrar in Psychiatry, Department of Psychiatry, Southern General
Hospital, Govan Road, Glasgow G51 4TF

The cultural event of the Scottish trainees' year was
held in the cultural capital of Europe-Gartnavel
Royal Infirmary. Glasgow.

Opening the performance was Professor A. C. P.
Sims, giving his first talk since becoming President of

the Royal College of Psychiatrists. He told us about
the structure of the College, that we should not
believe that it is London (where?!) dominated, and
also that Glasgow was the city in the world where he
had most often lost his umbrella. He urged trainees
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to be active in the College through the Collegiate
Trainees' Committee (CTC), pointing out how lucky

psychiatrists are as they are unique among the Royal
Colleges in having trainee representation. He saw the
CTC both as generating ideas for the College and as a
source of thought-provoking criticism.

Next came Professor W. Parry-Jones (Professor in
Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, Glasgow) who gave
quite a meaty discourse on 'Serendipity in Sub-
specialty Selection', expressing his concern that

too much career choice within psychiatry was left to
it. In the past trainees moved easily between different
areas of psychiatry, but nowadays increasing sub-
specialisation, although producing increasing exper
tise, is resulting in fragmentation of the profession
and therefore of care. He worried that on current
rotational training schemes it was often the "luck of
the draw" which sub-specialities a trainee is exposed

to. He felt that research was very important and was
concerned that in his own sub-speciality there is
currently a predominance of those who are "practice
and technique orientated" rather than "academic".
Overall, he recommended maintaining a broad-
based training; increasing marketing of the sub-
specialities; modification of training to individual
needs with more informed career guidance; compul
sory training in research; and encouragement of the
"less parochial, more mobile" trainee. His thoughts
generated some heated argument - much of it over
lunch.

Dr Dinesh Bhugra (Chairman, CTC, 1989-1990)
then gave a useful and much appreciated account of
the structure and function of the CTC. He continued
Professor Sim's theme, this time focusing on the

CTC, and gave an interesting audit of its activities
over the last year leaving us with a clear insight into
its important role in psychiatric training. He urged us
to continue to be, or start to be, militant.

The "aperitif before lunch" was given by Dr

D. Coia (Consultant Psychiatrist, Glasgow), who
talked entertainingly on 'Perspectives of Mental
Illness' - the title of an art exhibition running at her

Psychiatric Day Hospital. She told how this piece of

Haggith

Glasgow culture had been most effective in its aim of
"encouraging the public to think of mental illness
and its effects" on relatives and staff as well as the

patient, and it had been a pleasing way of questioning
the stigma against mental illness. She showed slides
of the varied, beautiful and moving exhibits and
quoted from correspondence from exhibitors, one of
the best received being "when I was mad I lived in
London".

The afternoon talks were slightly more informal.
Dr C. Freeman (Consultant Psychiatrist, Edinburgh)
talked on 'Planning and Surviving Your First
Research Project' and presented much useful infor

mation in a humorous and enthusiastic way. He
encouraged trainees that you do not have to be born
a researcher and that by learning a few tricks of the
trade, almost anyone can have a go. He felt a good
title was imperative and suggested randomly/freely
associating "buzz words" to come up with an eye

catching one. He discussed how to dream up an idea
for research, for a literature search, construct a
precise hypothesis, design a study, fund raise, get
supervision and cope with failure.

Dr A. Hughes (Consultant Psychiatrist, Paisley)
ended the day with a talk entitled 'Letting Others
Know' about publishing and presenting your

research. At the final feedback session this seemed
to have been appreciated as a rare opportunity to
hear from a skilled communicator 'how to do it'.

His talk gave much useful, practical information on
presentation as well as advice on how to survive the
ordeal of preparing and giving papers and talks. He
recommended talks as having the advantages of
being forgotten and if talking abroad, it possibly
being assumed that you are an expert by virtue of
having travelled that far. A written paper on the
other hand is harder to disown, although usually
better for the CV.

Overall, trainees seemed to feel that the day had
been a success and provided a reasonable balance of
information, ideas and entertainment. Next year the
venue is Edinburgh - not the City of Culture.

General Hospital Psychiatry

Elsevier have agreed to offer the College a 50%
discount subscription rate to General Hospital
Psychiatry provided that there are 50 members of the
College who subscribe.

The usual 1991 personal subscription rate is
US$98, the 50% discount would be $49 plus an
additional charge of $26 for air postage and handling
for each subscription. Thus for $75 (about Â£42)you
would receive the Journal bi-monthly. This rate is for

personal subscription only and not for libraries.
However, if there was one nominated psychiatrist at
each centre who took General Hospital Psychiatry
this would greatly increase the availability of the
important articles in the Journal.

If you are interested, please contact Mrs Jean
Wales, Royal College of Psychiatrists, 17 Belgrave
Square, London SW1X 8PG.
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